PTA Council Meeting Minutes

December 15th, 2015  7 p.m.

Evanston/Skokie Council of Parent-Teacher Associations, District #21

Lincolnwood Elementary School
2600 Colfax Street
Evanston, Illinois 60201
Attending:
Kristin James (Dawes/Chute/ETHS), Miriam Barnett (King Arts), Jenny Blickenstaff (Washington/Nichols), Olga Bernick (Washington), Elliot Frolichstein-Appel (Dawes/ETHS), Clare Tallon Ruen (Chute/Pipes & Precipitation), John Curnyn (Dawes), Debbie Price (ETHS/Louder than a Bomb), Candance Chow (Haven/Kingsley/D65 Board Member), Miriam Barnett (King Arts), Lynn Kaplan (Lincolnwood), Megan Lynch (Lincolnwood), Isabel Schultz (Lincolnwood/Haven), Diane Lequar (Nichols/ETHS/F65), Carolyn McNulty (Nichols/Special Ed Committee), Leslie Luning (Orrington/Art Encounter), Lise Jinno (Washington/F65), Lea Pinsky (Washington/Art Encounter), Julie Van Leer (Washington), Laura Antolin (Evanston Public Library), Rick Ferguson (The Musical Offering), Jennifer Lasik (City of Evanston Cultural Fund), Marybeth Schroeder (Evanston Community Foundation)

The meeting was called to order at 7:08 p.m.

1.
Welcome & Introductions
· Kristin welcomed everyone to the meeting, and all attendees introduced themselves.  Lincolnwood PTA President Lynn Kaplan talked about a new cultural arts initiative – Hot Cup of Culture.  The PTA funds this program, and periodically during indoor recess, they have someone come in to perform for the students (dance troupe, bubble blower).  Lincolnwood is a diverse population, and the principal and PTA are working to build a stronger and more cohesive community.
2.
Approval of Minutes from November Meeting

· Julie Van Leer made a motion to approve the November meeting minutes as presented by Secretary Jenny Blickenstaff, Isabel Schultz seconded.  The November minutes were unanimously approved.
3.
D65 School Board Updates – Candance Chow
· There has been talk of reinstating regular preparation of a “what happened at the Board meeting” summary.
· December 14 Board Meeting.  The meeting was very active, and can still be watched online – http://www.district65.net/domain/72.  There were 2 main lines of discussion at the meeting:
· There was discussion of the summer learning program, which was restructured a few years ago to include partnerships with community organizations like F65 (summer reading program) and the YMCA (summer program), etc.  
· There was also discussion of the PARCC results, which were recently released. In conjunction with that, there was discussion about the achievement gap in our schools.  There was a large parent and community showing at the Board meeting relating to this, expressing frustration with the gap and seeking information about how the District plans to address it.  Candance reported that the results were “sobering,” but tracked somewhat closely to the recent MAP results.  Historically, D65 has set a higher bar than other districts in the state, so the apparent discrepancy from moving to PARCC may not seem quite as great as in other districts.  Looking at the data broken out by demographic subgroups, however, shows that substantial progress still needs to be made in certain groups.
· Action Steps to address the gap?  There was a letter from Dr. Goren sent earlier this week that highlights some current efforts.  A link to the District website is here:  http://www.district65.net/Page/1277.  Some specific initiatives mentioned by Candance were:
· Marrying academic and social-emotional learning.  Climate teams are being formed in 6 schools this year (as a pilot) to look at social-emotional learning as a whole and what patterns may exist in each school.  Then they hope to determine what additional supports may need to be in place.  The idea is for these individual school climate teams to feed into the Whole Child Council at the District level.
· Culturally-responsive teaching and instruction has been part of the strategic plan in the past, but now there is a stronger commitment to make sure it is happening across the District.
· Focus on hiring a high-quality and diverse workforce.
· There was a question about how long before the District expects to see substantive results, and Candance’s response was at least 3 years.  There was also discussion of pre-K experience and kindergarten readiness (and how a gap existing at that point can be compounded, or at least difficult to close, over time).  For example, kindergarten readiness is a new metric the District is looking at.  Candance reported that their recent data showed that 54% of students entering kindergarten had 4 of the 5 skills indicating readiness to start kindergarten.
· Family Engagement.  There was a question about how the District can support parents who need guidance helping their kids with homework.  Former Haven social worker Izzy Nuñez is the new Family and Community Engagement Coordinator, and hosted a resource fair this fall that gathered together a lot of resources and information for parents.  She is also planning to hold focus groups in early 2016 with parents who historically haven’t been involved or well-represented to find out what their issues and concerns are.
· Budget.   Budget issues continue to be important.  In school year 2017-18, a $4 million deficit is currently projected (potentially $7 million or more depending on state funding).  A Budget Advisory Committee will begin meeting next month to help the Board look at budgetary issues and how they might affect the District in the upcoming years.
4.
Foundation 65 – Lise Jinno and Diane Lequar
· F65 is an independent organization that supports the educational experience of D65 students around arts and literacy programming.  They work with outside arts and literacy organizations to find excellent programs to support D65 students.  Arts education can often reach students who are harder to inspire with more traditional methods.
· Strategic Grants.  Strategic grants offered by F65 are larger grants that support instructional practices in the District.  They may also include providing curricular and instructional materials.
· Responsive Grants.  Responsive grants from F65 are for individual teachers/organizations with specific ideas/programs for their schools.  They are typically 1-year projects for one school or multi-school collaboration.  F65 gives between $15-20K per year in these grants.  Maximum grant amount is $3000.  The application is “short, sweet and easy to fill out.”  Lise is happy to answer questions and offer guidance.
· Responsive Grant Criteria.  They must be arts and/or literacy-based programs and must “actively engage” students.  They must complement D65 arts and literacy goals.  Programs should support students’ key “transition points” (i.e. elementary to middle school, non-reader to reader, etc.).  There’s a plus if the project engages the community (connection with another organization, parent night, etc.).  Multiple school and/or multiple teacher collaborations are also a benefit.  Applications are submitted to F65, and are initially vetted by Lise, the Executive Director.  A committee of F65 Board members and community members then reviews applications.  The grant committee contacts all applicants, either in person or by phone/e-mail, with funding decisions.  If you have an idea and you’re not sure whether it fits with F65’s goals, feel free to contact Lise and talk to her about it.  More information (including the grant application form) can be found on the Foundation 65 website at http://www.foundation65.org.  You can reach Lise at lise.jinno@foundation65.org, and Diane at dlequar@gmail.com.
5.
Grant-Funded Program Examples
· Pipes & Precipitation – Clare Tallon Ruen.  Clare is founder of Lake Dance.  Pipes & Precipitation started as a pilot program at Oakton to teach kids about water.  Initially Clare received a grant from the Evanston Community Foundation, then received grants from F65 and the Illinois DNR to expand the project to more schools.  She learned that 3rd and 6th graders study water, so she worked with the former science curriculum coordinator to integrate it into the existing curriculum.  The program is now in every D65 school in the3rd and 6th grades.  The basic question they study is “Where does rain go in Evanston, and why does it matter?”  Questions or want to be more involved?  Contact Clare at clare@lakedance.org or www.lakedance.org.
· Louder than a Bomb – Debra Price.  Debbie has been a cultural arts volunteer in various capacities in the District for many years.   Her experience is that teachers are more receptive to ideas that can be integrated into the existing curriculum.  Louder than a Bomb is an edgy, raw poetry program run by Young Chicago Authors that works the continuum from writing to editing to performance.  The group worked with all 3 grades at Chute during their poetry unit, and culminated in a school poetry slam and a Chute slam team entering a regional poetry slam competition.  The Chute drama teacher wanted to do a poetry slam team for the 8th graders, to give students who aren’t involved in typical activities a voice.  The program was hugely successful in its first year at Chute.  Louder than a Bomb would like to partner with more schools in Evanston to create an Evanston-wide “slam”.  There is currently a competitive poetry slam team at ETHS.  Barrel of Monkeys and Purple Crayon Players do great work along similar lines with younger kids.  If you have questions about the grant-writing process (she has written many grants), or about Louder than a Bomb, contact Debbie at kaylabear1@comcast.net.
· Evanston Public Library (EPL) – Laura Antolin. EPL has received numerous grants from F65 and ECF, among others.  Thanks to F65, every D65 kindergartener gets a library tour and experiences the K-LEAP program.  The most successful grants, in Laura’s opinion, are those that try to address a specific issue or accomplish a specific goal and are not just “chasing the money.”  Their most recent grant from F65 has funded “STEAM/STEM” kits that will go out to the schools in January.  The EPL loves to partner with schools, so let your teachers and school librarians know that the library would love to work with them.  She is happy to talk to anyone about grant-writing.  You can reach Laura at lantolin@cityofevanston.org.

· Musical Offering – Rick Ferguson.  Artistic Director of The Musical Offering.  Through working with F65 and ECF over the last several years, The Musical Offering has commissioned new works of music.  In 2008, they worked w/ECF to commission an original opera that was staged and performed by Oakton students.  Recent F65 grants were (1) a 5th grade composition project (Oakton, Washington, Bessie Rhodes), and (2) a commissioned piece for a children’s chorus based on research the students did about what had happened at Oakton over its 100-year history.  Rick would love to do projects like these at other schools – talk to your music teachers!  Projects like these are a great avenue to access students who may not be engaged in other ways.  More information?  Contact Rick at rickfergusonmo@gmail.com.

· Art Encounter – Leslie Luning and Lea Pinsky.  Art Encounter was founded 37 years ago by D65 parents, including Lea’s mother, and they are housed at the Noyes Cultural Arts Center.  Although they were initially in D65 schools, right now they are more active in Chicago schools, and are looking to get re-established in D65 schools.  Their mission is to create interactive art experiences for students.  One of their goals with students is to build visual literacy, confidence in talking about art, interacting with art, and even considering themselves artists.  They bring pieces of original art into the classroom, and have an original discussion approach to draw out students’ reactions to a piece of art.  Their in-school programs include “Insight On-Site” (described above), “Viewing & Doing” (discussion and art-making workshops on people, places and things; culminating in a field trip to the Art Institute) and “ARTiculations and MathARTematics” (discussion, art-making and integrated activities in either writing or math, also culminating in a field trip to the Art Institute).  Their after-school programs include murals, painting & drawing and found objects, each on themes of identity, culture and community.  They are also willing to customize programs for interested schools.  For more information, go to www.artencounter.org or e-mail leslie@artencounter.org.

6.
City of Evanston Cultural Fund – Jennifer Lasik
· The City of Evanston Cultural Grant Program is an annual local grant making program supporting the work of Evanston artists, arts organizations and arts programming.  The program uses a mixed budget of funding from a Community Arts Access Grant from the Illinois Arts Council and general funds from the City of Evanston.  The program is administered by the Cultural Arts Coordinator and the Evanston Arts Council.  They have a $30K grant pool with individual maximum $4K grants for this year, but they don’t grant directly to schools.  You have to work with a specific artist or arts organization.  Online applications are streamlined.  There is a grant workshop this Thursday evening at 6 p.m.  More information about the program and the online application can be found at www.cityofevanston.org/culturalfund.  
· The City has many resources available, and they are excited to work with the schools.  Jennifer’s main goal is to support art in Evanston, and she can help in a variety of ways:  venues for art outside of school, getting an art show curated at the Noyes center, making contacts within the arts community.  The City is also working on a public art loan program.
· More information about a variety of Evanston Art Funding Resources can be found at http://www.cityofevanston.org/arts-culture/evanston-arts-funding-resources/.  You can reach Jennifer Lasik at jlasik@cityofevanston.org.
7.
Evanston Community Foundation (ECF) – Mary Beth Schroeder

· Responsive grants – last year, ECF issued grants totaling about $290,000.  They are about things outside schools, all about Evanston.  They are all about collaboration – or how a program would be a model or be replicable somewhere else, rather than focusing on just one school.  They have given grants to PTAs, but less likely than a collaboration.
·  Think also about sustainability – projects that will continue.  

· The way they judge what they fund is something that is a good long-term investment/impact in the community.  

· Staff has “office hours” if you have questions about your proposal, while funding decisions are made by a non-staff committee.  Contact Mary Beth at schroeder@evanstonforever.org.  
8.
Treasurer’s Report – Olga Bernick
· There was no treasurer’s report discussed at the meeting due to time constraints, but Treasurer Olga Bernick previously circulated the Treasurer’s Report on the PTA Council listserv.  The account balance as of November 30, 2015 was $3,376.28.
· Please check with your school’s PTA treasurer, and if they have not yet remitted their PTA Council dues, please remind them to do so.
9.
D202/ETHS Parents Engaged Report – Elliot Frolichstein-Appel

· ETHS Parents Engaged is hosting a panel on course selection for parents of current freshmen, sophomores, and juniors on January 6.  It is identifying representatives to participate in a January 16 district goals revision retreat.  It is starting to work with the administration to redirect the sometimes contentious relationship between staff and parent groups.
GRANT DEADLINES:

· City of Chicago Cultural Fund Grant

January 29
· Evanston Community Foundation

February 1
· Foundation 65




February 2
KINDERGARTEN INFORMATION NIGHTS:
· All Schools




January 14
· Dawes, Oakton, Walker


January 19
· Kingsley, Lincolnwood, Orrington,

January 20
Willard

· Dewey, Lincoln, Washington


January 21
Upcoming Local Events:
	Wednesday, January 6, 2016
	ETHS Parents Engaged/Course Planning for Parents

	W/Th, January 13 and 14
	ETHS Incoming Freshman Course Planning Nights

	Tuesday, January 19
	PTA Council meeting

	Thursday, January 28
	D65/D202 State of the Schools Event

	Friday, January 29
	Foundation 65 Benefit

	Thursday, February 18
	Navigating Diversity and Inclusion


Upcoming 2016 FAN programs:
	Tuesday, January 12
	Linda Rosetti

	Wednesday, January 27
	Amy Cuddy, Ph.D. – New Trier

	Tuesday, February 23
	David Yeager, Ph.D.

	Monday, March 7
	Esther Perel, MA, LMFT

	Monday, March 14
	Pedro Noguera, Ph.D. – ETHS

	Tuesday, April 5
	Adam Grant, Ph.D.

	Wednesday, April 6
	Krista Tippett

	Thursday, April 7
	Bryan Stevenson – ETHS

	Friday, April 29
	Robert Putnam, Ph.D. – ETHS

	Wednesday, May 11
	Angela Lee Duckworth, Ph.D.


Meeting adjourned at 9:05 p.m.
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